Home > Walden, Islay

Walden, Islay

Walden, Islay

by Blyden Jackson, 1994; Revised by NC Government & Heritage Library, August 2022.

1843 - January 1884

	P.
·	
Islay 9	Vulden 1879

Photograph of Islay Walden circa 1879. Image courtesy of Randolph Public Library's Historical Photograph Collection.

Islay Walden, black poet and Congregational minister, was born in <u>Randolph County</u> [3], the son of a woman named Ruth who was enslaved by James Gardner and William D. Walden, a free black man. At Gardner's death in 1843, Ruth and her

[2]

two children were sold to enslaver Dolphin Gardner. Islay was at that time a babe in arms while his sister, Sarah, was two. How many times he was sold to new enslavers after Gardner is unknown.

Islay Walden was blessed with abilities in mathematics and language, which expressed themselves before he was able to read. He was able to calculate difficult arithmetic problems with great speed in his head. His enslaver delighted in exhibiting his prowess and in taking bets on Islay's accuracy with numbers. The youth's ability to form verses was also discovered by his enslaver, who referred to him as a poet. In 1865, at the end of the Civil War, Walden was driving mules in a Randolph County gold mine.

Although threatened all of his life with blindness because of severe nearsightedness, he was determined to learn to read and to become a minister. In 1867 he walked from North Carolina to Washington, D.C., where he supported himself by manual labor and peddling political ballads of his own composition on the street. Meanwhile, he played the good samaritan to indigent black children, giving them what spiritual guidance he could and organizing some of them into a Sunday school.

In 1871, having memorized from an anatomy textbook selected chapters that he delivered—apparently verbatim—as a lecture entitled "Anatomy and Hygiene," he worked his way through Pennsylvania and New Jersey to New Brunswick. In New Brunswick he tarried and acquired friends and patrons. Indeed, in 1872 the <u>Second Reformed Church of New</u> <u>Brunswick [4]</u> gave him a scholarship of \$150 a year to<u>Howard University</u> [5], and he returned to Washington.

Walden finished the normal school at Howard in 1876. Principally to help with his expenses he had published his <u>Miscellaneous Poems</u> [6] in 1872, with a second edition in 1873. Returning to New Brunswick in 1876, he enrolled in the <u>New Brunswick Theological Seminary</u> [7]. The next year he published his <u>Sacred Poems</u> [8], again as a means of helping to pay for his education. In New Brunswick, as he had done in Washington, he took a philanthropic interest in the local black community. In October 1877, for example, he started a "Student's Mission" for sixty boys and girls whose needs were extremely dire. He maintained this mission for two years.

In May 1879, after completing three years at the<u>New Brunswick seminary.</u> [7] Walden was ordained to the ministry. In the fall of 1879, under the auspices of the <u>American Missionary Association</u> [9], he went to <u>Lassiters Mills</u>, [10] in the county of his birth, as a teacher and a clergyman. In a forest clearing he began a Congregational church with twenty members. Within a year the membership tripled. His parishioners had no money, but they contributed their labor to construct a school and a church. In dedicating their house of worship in 1880, they named it the "Promised Land Church." Walden had, however, only four years of life left. In 1880 he was a boarder in his sister's home. His wife, Elinora Farmer, is first mentioned in a deed dated 1883. He died childless in 1884 and was buried in the churchyard at <u>Strieby Congregational Church</u> [11].

References:

Archives of the Reformed Church in America (New Brunswick, N.J.)

List of Sales of Personal Property of James Gardner, May Term 1844, Randolph County Will Book 8 (Randolph County Courthouse, Asheboro)

Joan R. Sherman, Invisible Poets (1974)

Islay Walden, Walden's *Miscellaneous Poems*, 2d ed. (1873), and Walden's *Sacred Poems, with a Sketch of His Life* (1877)

Additional Resources:

Poetry Foundation. "Wish for an Overcoat" a poem by Alfred Islay Walden.<u>http://www.poetryfoundation.org/poem/236572</u>

The Online Books Page:Walden, Islay: <u>http://onlinebooks.library.upenn.edu/webbin/book/lookupname?</u> <u>key=Walden%2C%20Islay%2C%201849-1884</u> [13]

Archive.Org: https://archive.org/search.php?query=creator%3A%22Walden%2C%20Islay%2C%201849-1884%22 [14]

Sharman, Joan R., *African-American Poetry of the Nineteenth Century: An Anthology*(University of Illinois Press, 1992), 506 pages.

Garner, Lacy A., From Slavery to Striby: *Black struggles in the backwoods of Randolph County, North Carolina*(the author, 2009).

Walden's miscellaneous poems: which the author desires to dedicate to the cause of education and humanity (the author, 1873), 96 pages.

Image Credits:

"Walden's miscellaneous poems, which the author desires to dedicate to the cause of education and humanity (1872)." Image courtesy of Internet Archive, 2009. Available from https://archive.org/details/waldensmiscellan00wald [15] (accessed Subjects: Biographies [16] Black and African American People [17] Poets [18] Religious Leaders and Clergy [19] Authors: Jackson, Blyden [20] Origin - location: Randolph County [21] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[22]

1 January 1994 | Jackson, Blyden

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/walden-islay

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/walden-islay [2] https://www.randolphlibrary.org/highres.aspx?bibID=264319&img=9530access.jpg [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/randolph [4] http://www.secondreformednb.org/ [5] http://www.howard.edu/ [6] https://archive.org/details/waldensmiscellan01wald [7] http://www.nbts.edu/ [8] https://archive.org/details/waldenssacredpoe00wald [9] https://archive.org/details/waldensmiscellan01wald [7] http://www.nbts.edu/ [8] https://archive.org/details/waldenssacredpoe00wald [9] http://northbysouth.kenyon.edu/1998/edu/charleston/ama.htm [10] http://raleighnature.com/2008/06/29/lassiter-mill-and-raleigh-mill-history/ [11] http://www.rchurch.com/asheboro-strieby-congregational-asheboro-north-carolina.html [12] http://www.poetryfoundation.org/poem/236572 [13] http://onlinebooks.library.upenn.edu/webbin/book/lookupname?key=Walden%2C%20lslay%2C%201849-1884 [14] https://archive.org/search.php? query=creator%3A%22Walden%2C%20lslay%2C%201849-1884%22 [15] https://archive.org/details/waldensmiscellan00wald [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/african-americans [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/poets [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-10 [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-10 [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no